REGULAR MEETING
OF THE OAKLAND BOARD OF HEALTH

February 20, 2018 - 7:30 p.m.

Conference Room - Municipal Building, Municipal Plaza, Oakland, NJ
REGULAR BUSINESS

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Tiffinger called the meeting to order at 7:31 PM.


Roll Call:  Ms. Ashkenazi, Mr. Ashkenazi, Mr. Talucci, Mr. Tiffinger, Ms. West
Absent Members
Mr. LaForgia was absent due to a work commitment.

On motion of Ms. West, seconded by Ms. Ashkenazi, Mr. LaForgia’s absence was excused

Roll Call:  All Yeas – Ms. Ashkenazi, Mr. Ashkenazi, Mr. Talucci, Mr. Tiffinger, Ms. West
Others Present
Council Liaison Pasquale Pignatelli, Thomas J. Romans, Esq. and Senior REHS Kristin Caperino
MEETING ANNOUNCEMENT

Mr. Tiffinger read the meeting announcement:  This meeting is being held in accordance with the regulations of the Public Meetings Law, notices of which were sent to The Record, Suburban Trends and any other persons requesting same.
OATH OF OFFICE

Mr. Romans administered the Oath of Office and Acknowledgement of Receipt of Board of Health Code of Ethics to Mr. Leonard Provenzale.  The Board congratulated Mr. Provenzale and welcomed him to the Board of Health.

ADOPTION OF MINUTES

On motion of Ms. West, seconded by Mr. Talucci, the Reorganization and January minutes were adopted.
Roll Call:   All Yeas – Ms. Ashkenazi, Mr. Ashkenazi, Mr. Talucci, Mr. Tiffinger, Ms. West.  Mr. Provenzale abstained.
REVIEW REPORTS
The Board reviewed the following reports: 
· BCDHS Public Health Nursing Activity Report & CDRSS Report – January
· REHS’ Monthly Report & Summaries – January
· Tyco Animal Control Report – January
· Secretary’s/Registrar’s Report – January 
Mr. Romans asked if Lenape Valley Diner had met the deadlines set forth in the agreement for their license.  Ms. Dubowick will follow up with Inspector Caperino on this issue.

On motion of Ms. Ashkenazi, seconded by Ms. West, the reports were accepted.

Regular Meeting of the Oakland Board of Health – February 20, 2018 – Page 2

Roll Call:  All Yeas – Ms. Ashkenazi, Mr. Ashkenazi, Mr. Provenzale, Mr. Talucci, Mr. Tiffinger, Ms. West

PAYMENT OF BILLS
The Board reviewed the following bills:

2017

1/5/2018 – Bergen County Department of Health Services


$10,941.88



(REHS Septic Services – November & December 2017)

2018

1/18/2018 – Bergen/Passaic Registrar’s Association



$        25.00



(2018 Dues – K. Dubowick, Registrar)

1/18/2018 – New Jersey Registrar’s Association



$        25.00



2018 Dues – K. Dubowick, Registrar)

1/25/2018 – North Jersey Media Group




$        94.30



(Advertise BOH Resolution #1-18)

2/01/2018 – Tyco Animal Control  





$   2,275.00



(January 2018 Animal Control Services)

2/20/2018 – Thomas J. Romans, Esq.





$      243.75



(For professional services provided on 2/20/2018)

On motion of Mr. Ashkenazi, seconded Ms. West, the Board approved the bills for payment.  
Roll Call:  All Yeas – Ms. Ashkenazi, Mr. Ashkenazi, Mr. Provenzale, Mr. Talucci, Mr. Tiffinger, Ms. West

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

No unfinished business.

NEW BUSINESS
2018 WALDWICK INTER-LOCAL AGREEMENT FOR CHC SERVICES

Ms. Dubowick explained for new Board member Mr. Provenzale the Shared Services Agreement provides well-child examinations and immunizations to children whose parents have no insurance coverage and have not yet been approved for Medicaid coverage through New Jersey Family Care.  The regional clinic is held at the Waldwick Public Health Building and services are provided by a Board Certified Pediatrician and Registered Nurse.
The 2018 Agreement is exactly the same as the 2017 Agreement, so fees for services provided remain at $35 for well-child examinations and immunizations and $20 for immunizations only.  There is also a $125 annual administration fee.
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On motion of Ms. Ashkenazi, seconded by Ms. West, the 2018 Waldwick Inter-local Agreement for CHC Services was approved by the Board and President was authorized to execute same.

Roll Call:   All Yeas - Ms. Ashkenazi, Mr. Ashkenazi, Mr. Provenzale, Mr. Talucci, Mr. Tiffinger, Ms. West 
On motion of Mr. Talucci, seconded by Ms. Ashkenazi, the meeting was opened to the public.
Roll Call:  All Yeas - Ms. Ashkenazi, Mr. Ashkenazi, Mr. Provenzale, Mr. Talucci, Mr. Tiffinger, Ms. West

CAFE L’AMORE

The owner of this establishment was summoned to appear before the Board for receiving two Conditional ratings in a 12-month period, in January and December of 2017.

Inspector Caperino reported that she and the Health Inspector Gary Dorsey went to the establishment at lunchtime in December.  There was no one in charge and no one who spoke English in the kitchen.  A lot of food was being defrosted at room temperature downstairs, gloves were not being used and shellfish tags were not being properly kept.  Inspector Caperino said Mr. Bekhet walked in at this point.  Mr. Bekhet could not produce a food manager certificate for anyone on site and produced only a handful of shellfish tags for a 90-day period when shellfish is delivered every other day.  
 Mr. Mark Bekhet, co-owner of the establishment located at 455 Ramapo Valley Road, introduced himself to

the Board.  Mr. Bekhet said he set aside a special container for shellfish tags.  Since that system was not working, he created a new system using a hanger where employees can just slide the tag onto the hanger, keeping them all in the same place and in order.  Inspector Caperino said the tags must be kept for 90-days and in an orderly fashion so if someone gets sick, the shellfish cooked on that particular day can easily be identified.  Mr. Bekhet said staff turnover is a problem.
Mr. Bekhet addressed the hand washing issues by placing hand washing signs all over the kitchen to remind staff to wash their hands and so no one can say they didn’t know.  He tells staff as soon as they walk through the door in the morning, they should wash their hands and anytime they touch anything, hands have to be washed.  He said he even stands outside the bathroom to listen if employees wash their hands because they cook for him, too.  He said he explains what the signs mean to staff that don’t speak English so they can’t say they didn’t know about it.   Inspector Caperino said that after using the bathroom, they need to wash their hands again when they get back to the kitchen.

Mr. Behket said he and his partner are Food Managers and he later produced the food course certificates for staff working in the kitchen that day.  Inspector Caperino said the certificates must be kept on site and no Food Manager was on site when the inspection was done.  Mr. Bekhet said he tries his best but he has to step out sometimes to go to the bank and he tries to always make sure that either he or his partner is there.  Inspector Caperino said training additional people in food management would ensure a manager is present when he needs to step out.  He said he now has another employee trained as a food manager.

Mr. Behket said he was at the meeting because he wanted to protect himself and his customers.  He said another problem he has is that if you fire one kitchen employee, a bunch of the others quit which makes it difficult for him.  He said, sometimes he’s too nice to them, but he is the one who gets hurt in the long run.  Mr. Tiffinger said Mr. Bekhet will get the summons.
Mr. Tiffinger said it is clear Mr. Bekhet knows what needs to be done, he needs to be present at the restaurant to be sure employees follow proper procedures and a food manager must always present.  Mr. Bekhet said he works hard and is doing everything he can to correct his mistakes to protect his customers.
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Mr. Tiffinger thanked Mr. Bekhet for coming and Mr. Bekhet left the meeting.
DEED RESTRICTIONS
Messrs. George Clark and Michael Sprofera of Perfection Landscaping and Frank Battersby, Esq. who requested this topic be placed on the agenda and were scheduled to attend the meeting.  However, they did not show up.
Mr. Romans asked why the gentlemen wanted to come before the Board.  Ms. Dubowick explained that it has become far more cumbersome for contractors to obtain septic permits today.  For as long as she has worked in the Borough, a contractor pulling a construction permit for a septic with a pump needed only to drop off the electrical permit application to the Building Department to obtain the septic construction permit.  The reason being the electrical inspector who approves the permit application only works a couple of days a week which delays issuance of the electrical permit.   Systems with today’s alternative treatment units require the contractor to also submit proof of certification to install the unit, a maintenance agreement and, in some cases a deed restriction that must be drawn up by an attorney and attached to the title. 

A problem arose in the Building Department when contractors failed to come back to pick up their electrical permits after the electrical approved the applications and the home was sold.  When the Fire Inspector who processes CCO applications checked the Building Department’s file for open permits, jobs with permits that had not been picked up would not be in the file.  Therefore, the CCO would be issued and the home would transfer ownership without the electrical work for the septic installation being permitted and inspected.  As a result, Principal REHS Marjorie Vanacore wants the electrical permit to be issued prior to the septic construction permit being issued.

Ms. Dubowick said waiting for the electrical permit to be issued before she issues the septic construction permit will down the process even further, especially during the summer months when inspectors are busy and take vacation.  Her concern is for residents trying to go to closing.  

HThe Board felt that issuing CCO’s without the electrical permit being issued or work inspected is a Building Department issue, not one for the Health Department to solve.   After a lengthy discussion, it was agreed that the septic construction permit will not be issued until the electrical permit is received which should also resolve the problem the Building Department is having.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Dr. Ryan Straseskie of 340C Ramapo Valley Road spoke about a documentary which addresses the correlation between amount of screen time kids devote to technology and poor concentration, lack of focus and increased diagnosis of ADHD and prescribing of stimulants.  The film will be aired at the Oakland Public Library, but a date and time have yet to be determined. The audience the movie is directed at is parents and educators. Dr. Straseskie said it was pointed out in the documentary that the biggest determining factor to success in life, even more important than intelligence and what school you attend, is the ability to delay gratification or put off short term rewards for long-term benefit.  Dr. Straseskie has reached out to the Middle School, High School and Ponds Church to raise awareness about the documentary and the fact it will be aired at the Library at some point in the future.

Ms. Dubowick reported an Oakland pediatrician’s office called to report a case of pertussis in town and the nurse was referred to the County nurses.
Mr. Tiffinger reported a pediatric flu clinic is being offered at One Bergen County Plaza on February 22nd.  Ms. Dubowick said she had sent the flyer to the community in an e-mail blast.   Mr. Pignatelli asked to have information about the clinic posted on Channel 77 which Ms. Dubowick will handle.  
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On motion of Ms. Ashkenazi, seconded by Ms. West, the meeting was closed to the public.
Roll Call:  All Yeas – Ms. Ashkenazi, Mr. Ashkenazi, Mr. Provenzale, Mr. Talucci, Mr. Tiffinger, Ms. West
ADJOURNMENT
On motion of Mr. Provenzale, seconded by Mr. Ashkenazi, the meeting was adjourned at 8:36 PM.
Roll Call:  All Yeas – Ms. Ashkenazi, Mr. Ashkenazi, Mr. Provenzale, Mr. Talucci, Mr. Tiffinger, Ms. West

APPROVED:


________________________________________








              Stephen C. Tiffinger, President
ATTEST:  ______________________________________


Karin Kennedy Dubowick, Secretary
DATE:      ______________________________________

